
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 14th January 2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Lloyd Bunday, Mark Dearing, Ian Jelley, Christopher Lamb, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Jim Hakewill, Paul Marks, Cliff Moreton, Michael Tebbutt and Jonathan West
14.EX.61
APOLOGIES


None
14.EX.62
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 10th December 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14.EX.63
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
14.EX.64
REFERRAL FROM RURAL FORUM: CROSS-BOUNDARY PLANNING APPLICATIONS


It was noted that concerns had been raised by members of the Rural Forum at its last meeting regarding cross-boundary/ neighbouring planning applications, and most recently a lack of communication from neighbouring councils.


Members of the Forum had been advised to write to the respective Chairs of the Planning Committee and the Planning Policy Committee detailing their concerns.  Additionally, the following comment had been submitted to the Executive from the Rural Forum:-

"that the Rural Forum wished the Executive to address the issue of co-operation of councils on cross-boundary issues"


The Chair of the Rural Forum addressed the Executive, citing examples of where there had been a lack of communication between neighbouring local authorities, notably in respect of an application bordering Braybrooke and another in close proximity to Mawsley. He urged the Executive to ensure a greater degree of communication in the planning process was reinforced, both politically and managerially.


The Leader of the Council advised the Chair of the Rural Forum that the matter had already been taken up following the last meeting of the Rural Forum, as the issue was a matter for Planning rather than the Executive.


He thanked the Chair of the Rural Forum for attending the meeting and members of the Rural Forum for bringing the matter to the attention of the Council. 
14.EX.65
THE COUNCIL'S WORK PROGRAMME

The Council's Work Programme published on 12th January 2015 was noted, having been previously emailed to members.

14.EX.66
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which:
· provided an update on the progress being made on the Soans Yard development in Kettering town centre; and
· updated Members on the progress made in establishing what commercial opportunities exist for Kettering Borough Council in the light of the Kettering Energy Park proposals.


The report was supplemented by a presentation.

.


In discussion, Members welcomed the report and the progress being made on The Yards. 

The Portfolio Holder for Communications advised the Executive of recent analysis of footfall in Kettering Town Centre over the last two months of 2014 which showed that Kettering was performing significantly better than both the UK as a whole and other towns in the Midlands.

During discussion, it was noted that work to install bollards in the pedestrian area would commence during the first week in March, following a period of consultation on the Traffic Regulation Order.  A start date for installation of the new bus shelters in Newland Street was less certain, but indications had been given that this should be early in the summer.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the progress being made on The Yards, and in terms of the marketing of it as evidence that the project is on-track to deliver its stated aims, be welcomed;
(ii)
the wider impact the proposals are already beginning to have in terms of revitalising that part of the town centre be recognised; and

(iii)
the progress being made to assess the commercial opportunities at Kettering Energy Park be acknowledged.
14.EX.67
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2015/16 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM


A report was submitted which:-

· outlined the draft budget figures for the Council's three main accounts for 2015/16 (to start the formal budget consultation process

· considered the main issues that were likely to impact on the Council's budgets in the medium term

· provided an illustration of the Council's medium term financial projections


The report was supplemented by a presentation by the Acting Head of Finance.  It was noted that the Tenants' Forum would be consulted on the Housing Revenue Account and would report back to the Executive in February.  The timetable for the budget consultation was noted.


The Portfolio Holder for Finance highlighted the successes of the past year, notably maintaining the average level of Council Tax below the national average at £3 per week, maintaining frontline services and no cuts to grants to the voluntary sector.  It was noted that savings since 2010 amounted to £8.36m (£13.23m over a ten year period). He commended partners, councillors and staff for reaching this point and realising ambitious objectives over the past year.


It was noted that the public Budget Consultation meeting would be held at 7.00 pm on Thursday, 22nd January 2015.

The Chief Executive endorsed the comments made and thanked members of all political parties for their support and role in achieving a balanced budget.  He added that the next few years would be difficult in terms of delivering a balanced budget, and the authority would need to consider other ways of achieving this, including exploring every avenue to achieve self-sufficiency.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the current budget position for 2014/15 be noted;


(ii)
it be recognised that budget delivery framework has identified savings that will enable a balanced budget to be achieved;


(iii)
it be recognised that the task of balancing the budget in future years was becoming increasingly difficult, especially in the light of increasing service pressures, reduced national funding and reduced capacity; and


(iv)
the draft budgets for 2015/16 (as contained in the separate budget booklet) be referred to Scrutiny for comment in accordance with the Council's Constitution.
14.EX.68
DELIVERING MANAGED GROWTH

A report was submitted which sought approval to work with Communities and Local Government (CLG) and partner agencies within North Northamptonshire on the development of joint delivery arrangements to support possible designation as a 'garden community'.

Councillor Michael Tebbutt addressed the Executive as a member of the Joint Planning Committee.  He advised that the revised Core Spatial Strategy was due to be published shortly, and if the principles it contained were to continue to be endorsed, and even amplified, the proposals contained in the report were to be welcomed.


The Leader of the Council thanked Councillor Tebbutt and planning officers for their work.  It was noted that the proposed Joint Development Committee would allow the Council to ensure quality infrastructure and growth, as it would ensure the management of growth would be held in the hands of the local authorities that had consented it, and not in those of a development corporation or any other external delivery vehicle.


It was noted that a similar report would be considered by other local authorities in North Northamptonshire, and submission as a collective would give more weight when the proposals were considered by the government.

RESOLVED
that approval in principle be given for the Borough Council to participate in the establishment of a joint delivery committee, to support the potential designation of the area as a garden community and for the creation of a joint delivery unit, in both of which some of the Borough Council's functions and responsibilities may be vested, subject to satisfactory arrangements being agreed in respect of capacity fund, infrastructure support and other detailed matters.

14.EX.69
PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER

A report was submitted which sought approval to consult on the terms of a Public Spaces Protection Order.


Councillor Tebbutt addressed the Executive, urging the Committee to give consideration to including the London Road cemetery, sports and recreation grounds on the periphery of the area (The North Park) and land adjacent to the railway bridge to the area proposed to be designated.

Councillor West addressed the Executive, thanking officers and members for their hard work in connection with delivering a balanced budget.  As Ward Councillor for the area under consideration, Councillor West indicated support for the proposal, urging the Council to ensure that residents and relevant groups were consulted, particularly the Youth Council and others involved in the delivery of services for young people.  


During discussion, it was noted that much good work was currently being undertaken with young people in all parts of the Borough.  It was felt that the proposed Public Spaces Protection Order would assist the police in dealing with problems, including the issue of fixed penalty notices or detention and also anti-social parking around schools. It was noted that the current dog control orders were due to expire in 2017.

Alternative options were discussed on the inclusion of further open spaces and areas that could be included in the Public Spaces Protection Order.

RESOLVED
that consultation be carried out on the potential coverage of a Public Spaces Protection Order on the terms outlined in the report.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.15 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive Committee No. 1
14.1.15

